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the Privacy and Civil Liberties Oversight Board 

 
 
 Washington DC—Privacy and Civil Liberties Oversight Board Chairman Adam I. Klein today 
released the following statement: 
 
“I have conveyed to President Biden that I intend to resign as Chairman of the Privacy and Civil 
Liberties Oversight Board not later than the confirmation of a successor to complete my term.  It has 
been an honor to lead this independent, bipartisan Board, now across two administrations, in its work 
to ensure that efforts to protect the nation against terrorism are balanced with the need to safeguard 
privacy and civil liberties.   
 
“In recent weeks, I have had constructive conversations with the Biden-Harris transition and White 
House.  These conversations have given me every expectation of support for the Board’s mission and 
independent role within the Executive Branch.  Consistent with the Board’s statutory independence, no 
one associated with the transition or White House has ever suggested that I should resign.  I believe, 
however, that commencing a leadership transition now offers the clearest path to ensure that the 
Board’s mission is not undermined by future vacancies or sub-quorum periods.  To that end, I have 
encouraged the White House to swiftly nominate qualified candidates to fill the remainder of my term 
and the other current vacancy on our Board. 
 
“I am proud of the Board’s achievements and institutional progress since I arrived in October 2018 and 
am grateful to the colleagues and staff members who have made these accomplishments possible.  
During that time, the Board has undertaken and completed many consequential projects, conducting 
rigorous oversight and providing expert advice in an independent, non-partisan manner. 
 
“Most notably, during this period the Board has: 
 

• Issued a bipartisan report on the National Security Agency’s collection and use of telephone 
call detail records under the USA Freedom Act. 

• Provided formal, written advice on counterterrorism-related activities by other federal agencies 
in five instances and provided informal advice in many others. 

• Voted to issue a forthcoming, bipartisan capstone document concluding the Board’s five-year 
review of counterterrorism-related programs conducted under Executive Order 12333. 
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• Voted to issue to cleared recipients in the Executive Branch and Congress a forthcoming, 
bipartisan report on the NSA’s XKEYSCORE capability. 

• Completed the Board’s long-running review of the Terrorist Finance Tracking Program, 
providing privacy-protective recommendations to cleared recipients in the Department of the 
Treasury and Congress. 

• Created a Domestic Terrorism Working Group to monitor intelligence community activities 
related to domestic terrorism. 

• Completed a “deep dive” examination of a classified CIA counterterrorism program. 
• Examined the use of Title I of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act for counterterrorism 

purposes, reviewing numerous classified FISA applications. 
• Initiated new projects on facial recognition, the FBI’s use of information collected under 

Section 702 of FISA, and the use of flight data for counterterrorism purposes. 
• Held several public forums to engage outside experts, advocacy groups, and the public in the 

Board’s work. 
• Participated in the U.S. delegation to annual reviews of the Privacy Shield agreement between 

the United States and European Union. 
 

“The Board has also made great operational strides, leaving it in a strong position to thrive as an 
independent federal agency.  During this period, the Board has: 
 

• Achieved its highest-ever staffing level, reaching its full authorized complement for the first 
time. 

• Dramatically strengthened its financial readiness, achieving a clean financial audit only one 
year after its first full audit. 

• Improved its cybersecurity preparedness, receiving a 100% score on its 2019 audit under the 
Federal Information Security Modernization Act. 

• Further professionalized its human resources, internal controls, and budgeting functions. 
• Continued to demonstrate excellence in protecting classified information. 

 
“Greatest credit for these accomplishments goes to the Board’s dedicated professional staff.  Their 
expertise in national security and privacy is an asset to the nation as our government seeks to defeat 
terrorism in a manner that respects our law and deeply held values. 
 
“I wish the new Administration success in its efforts to protect the nation from terrorism.  As it does 
so, Board remains ready to provide independent, rigorous, non-partisan oversight and advice to ensure 
that our nation remains both safe and free.” 
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